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Senior Pastor’s Report 
 
This past year has been a continuing journey of faith and obedience for our church family. 
 
As you read the following pages you’ll discover how we have banded together in many ways to serve God and 
His Kingdom both in the Santa Clara Valley and around the world.  We are also growing in spiritual and rela-
tional vitality as we are learning how better to love God and love each other in tangible and meaningful ways.  
And we are discovering our next vision for ministry through the work of our Envisioning Team. 
 
I’m continually amazed at the generosity of our church family.  In a valley suffering from economic stagnation 
and an uncertain future, people continue to give generously to the work of the Kingdom and the meeting of 
human needs.  (When the call went out for aiding the victims of the tsunami people readily opened their check-
books.  Over $7,000 was donated in only two weeks!) 
 
I’m very proud and privileged to be the pastor of such a great and growing group of people.  The challenges 
before us are many, but the grace and resources of our Lord are more than enough to meet them all. 
 
Thanks be to God for His love and grace in His Son, Jesus! 
 
 
Blessings, 
Pastor Richard Reaves 



 

 

Children and Family Ministries 
 
 

As a church, our vision to become a church that plants other churches. 
One of the ways this will happen is by expanding our leadership base. As 
we empower and train others to lead in ministry, more people will be  
effectively reached. This has been the focus of my leadership in children’s 
ministry over the past year. Over the past 12 months the ministry has 
transformed from me being in leadership of almost every aspect, to a  
t e a m  o f  
dedicated volunteers taking ownership over their areas of responsibility. 
I n s t e a d  o f  p u t t i n g  m y s e l f  i n  c h a r g e  
of all the different aspects of the ministry, we now have in place direc-
t o r s  o v e r :  N u r s e r y ,  P r e s c h o o l ,  P r i m a r y ,  
Elementary, Administration, and All-Stars. I am so thankful to the many 
volunteer leaders who have stepped up to care for the spiritual needs 
of our children. Many thanks are in order, and so many volunteers are  
involved that I can’t name them all in one page! I already tried, and it did-
n’t work out. 
 
A highlight of the past ministry year for the children was Children’s Sun-
day. While the adults journeyed through “Purpose Driven Life” during the 
Lenten Season, the children enjoyed their own version called “What’s Bug-
ging You?” Through the seven weeks, the children enjoyed the fun lessons 
about insects while also learning the importance of knowing that we all 
have a purpose on this earth. If bugs have a purpose, then so do we!  
To cap it all off, we used that same them for Children’s Sunday, with the 
k i d s  d r e s s i n g  u p  a s  t h e i r  f a v o r i t e  
insects. Mother’s Day was quite a sight, with worship being led by butter-
flies, lady bugs, spiders and bumble bees.  
 
Family Ministries brought some new ventures in 2004. During the Lenten 
Season, we began a Family Small Group designed for parents of young 
children to enjoy their own home Bible study. The families who attended 
the group really enjoyed their time together, while not having to worry 
about finding a sitter or having their children interrupt. All the children 
interrupted, and that was fine.  
 
However, the highlight for Family Ministries in 2004 was definitely Family 
Camp! The 24 people who attended enjoyed a wonderful, fun-filled week-
end of swimming, rock climbing, water-sliding, volleyball, dancing, eating, 
crazy campfire, family games, worship, Bible study, late night board 
g a m e s ,  a n d  a  r o a d  t r i p  t o  C o l u m b i a .  
The camp treated us royally, and none could remember when we had ever 
laughed so much in one weekend. The dates are set again for Memorial 
Weekend, and all ages will be invited to come. I have enjoyed the past 5 
years of Children and Family Ministries here at Santa Clara First Baptist. 
Thanks so much for the support and love you have shown to me and to 
the children. 

 
 
 

In Christ’s Service, 



 

 

Diaconate Department 
 
 
God is good all the time and all the time God is good!   Pastor Rich is 
fond of reminding the congregation of this fact during the morning ser-
vice.  This has certainly been true for 2004. 
 
To enhance fellowship amongst the members of the diaconate, we have 
been meeting at Maxine Cintas' home. Thank you Maxine! While the diaco-
nate started 2004 with several vacancies we enter 2005 with a full 
slate of deacons and church officers. God has blessed the church with 
ample financial support to meet our needs during 2004. 
 
God has given the envisioning team a compelling vision for the church - 
reach the lost for Christ by planting new churches. God blessed the 
church with excellent weather during the construction and production 
o f  
Bethlehem, 14,000 visitors.  How exciting! 
 
The Edge evening service is gaining momentum under Sharon's leadership 
a n d  P a s t o r  J e n n y ' s  p r e a c h i n g .   
The style of worship seems to be resonating with individuals seeking God 
or a deep walk with Jesus. 
 
A new Heating system and air conditioning system was installed in the 
fellowship hall. 
 
Someone donated the funds to install air conditioning in the Sanctuary. 
 
The kitchen remodeling project, headed up by Bonnie Williams , is almost 
complete 
 
Pastor Jenny's contribution to the overall ministry of SCFBC has been 
r e c o g n i z e d  w i t h  t h e  n e w  t i t l e  o f  
Associate Pastor. 
 
Diana Dodson has been hired as the ministry intern and lead a very suc-
cessful mission trip to Mexico over Christmas. 
 
We were able to come to the rescue of the Neighborhood Christian Day 
c a r e  w h e n  i t  d e s p e r a t e l y  n e e d e d  
temporary facilities. 
 
The 24/7 prayer emphasis was a major success - clearly God responds 
when His people are on their knees in prayer. 
 
So God was very good to SCFBC during 2004.  We look forward to anoth-
er highly successful year for God and  
Jesus Christ in 2005. 
 
 
In Christ's name, 
Steve McLenegan and Steve Truesdell. 



 

 

Magnification Department 
 
 

This has been an exciting year in the area of music and worship.  We are 
committed to providing corporate worship opportunities in different 
styles to meet the needs of different people.  

 
Edge Worship on Sunday nights continues to be a growing ministry.  Each 
week we see people with no  
previous connection to our church drawn to this service for its informal 
style and commitment to worship God in a meaningful way.  Pastor Jenny 
and the staff made some changes in the Edge Worship service last year  
making them much more participatory.  We have discovered that people 
want to express their worship of God in a variety of ways including pray-
er, journaling, drawing, reflection, and writing Psalms to God in addition 
to music.  These changes have given people the opportunity to have a pri-
vate time with God as well as the corporate experience. 
 
The following people gave so much to make this service possible each 
week.  Duane Esquibel and Matt McLenegan, have been invaluable by serv-
ing in AV.  Les Hawkins, Jun Lagmay, Scott Christian, Diana Dodson, Jerry 
Cintas and Todd Anderson shared their talents and hours of time in re-
hearsals to help facilitate the  
worship through music.  Their passion and commitment to see people 
drawn into the presence of God and worship Him is inspiring for me as a 
leader.    I would like to thank everyone for their time and effort.  By 
the end of the year we had around 70 people attending the Edge Worship 
service.  
 
One highlight for the year was “Worship in the Park”.  It was a wonderful 
time of worship and did a lot for building a sense of community between 
the people of both services.  Thank you to Manna who fed over 300 peo-
ple and the youth for inviting the community by handing out water bot-
tles, their efforts helped make “Worship in the Park” a success. 

 
Sunday morning worship continues to be a mix of traditional and contem-
porary music.  We feel that there is great value in both the richness and 
content of traditional music and the personal nature of contemporary  
worship choruses.  The Shekinah! praise band continues to be thoroughly 
committed to worshipping our Lord and Savior.  Joan Friesen and Pastor 
Jenny stepped into leadership and helped share responsibilities by  
designing and leading the worship service on a rotating basis.  Bill Wright, 
Debbie Reiley, David Lageschulte, Ken Leisten, Lisa Nguyen, Diana Dodson, 
Matt McLenegan, Matt Stevens, Roland Garza, Amanda Watkins and Jerry 
Cintas all have a heart to see the name of Jesus lifted up and serve 
faithfully leading us in worship through music.  Gary White, Le Nguyen, Jer-
ry Cintas, Chris McLenegan, Lisa Robinson and Greg Robbins are the silent 
servants by allowing us to see and hear the words and music each week 
through their AV ministry.   
 
The choir ministered to us several times last year led by Susan Nguyen 
and grew in numbers under her  
leadership.  Their voices helped deliver us into the presence of God as 
they sang praise to Him.  Thank you to everyone who is committed to this 
important ministry. 
 



 

 

Youth Department 
Jr High/High School 

 
 
2004 was an exciting year for the youth staff and students as the 
group continued to grow even as we were faced with some big changes.  
Darren Pozzi who had been the youth director since January 2003, re-
signed in September leaving a growing youth group in the hands of the 
v o l u n t e e r  y o u t h  l e a d e r s .   A n d r e w  W o n g  
volunteered to head up the High School “Reflect” group, Jerry Cintas vol-
unteered to head up the Jr High “Element” group, and Joe Soares volun-
teered to teach on Sunday mornings.  With other volunteers coming in to 
act as mentors, the groups were able to get through the tough transi-
tion and grow even closer together and closer to God. 
 
One of the examples of how God touched our student’s lives was earlier 
in the year when we had three of them get baptized by Darren Pozzi.  
Katrina DuBord, Rudy DuBord, and Brenton L indsey all publ icly  
proclaimed their decision to follow Jesus and have been great inspira-
tions to all of us.  Other students have been inspired by this and many 
have expressed their desire to be baptized this year. 
 
Another thing we found is that the students love to worship and out of 
that we started Jr High and High School worship bands.  Jerry Cintas 
leads the Jr High worship band on electric guitar with Jesse Hawkins on 
drums and Katrina DuBord on bass.  The High School worship band is led 
by Jarad Backlund on guitar, Matt McLenegan on bass, Elizabeth Poche on 
guitar, and Nick Seely on drums.  It is awesome to see the students  
using their musical abilities to glorify God. 
 
We have had many fun times together as we participated in: winter camps 
at Sierra Pines, summer retreats at Rollins lake, trips to the Santa Cruz 
Beach Boardwalk, extreme challenge games, scavenger hunts, laser tag, 
12 mile hikes, and many more fun events (a special thanks to the Lindsey’s 
for the use of their Suburban over and over again).  The students were 
also challenged with some service projects like feeding the homeless in  
downtown San Jose and spending their Saturdays building Bethlehem. 
 
With the new year upon us, we stand in awe of what God is going to do 
with our group of fine students.  Our High School group, which meets on 
Wednesday nights, has a regular attendance of over 20 and our Junior 
High school group which meets on Thursday nights has a regular attend-
ance of over 14.  We’d like to see both of these numbers grow next year 
and would like to see even more students be baptized into life long minis-
try.  We praise God often for this opportunity you entrusted to us.  It is 
sheer joy to be here and to get to work with your youth and their 
friends. 
 
 
 
 
Andrew Wong  High School Leader Joe Soa-
res             High School Mentor 
Mary Wong High School Mentor Jerry Cintas  Jr High Leader 
Danijela Tomic High School Mentor Christine Robbins 
  Jr High Mentor 



 

 

Membership  Department 
 
 
We started our year with 222 Members.  Through the year, we added 13 
p e o p l e  t o  o u r  M e m b e r s h i p :   2  b y  
confession of Faith and Baptism and 11 by Christian Experience.  To update 
our records, 16 were transferred to our “Once-A-Member” roll:  7 moved 
out of our area;  4 returned to or started attending another church;  3  
became inactive; and 2 are deceased.  This brings our total Membership to 
219, using our department records, but to adjust to our Church Data 
Base (after all these years) we are stating our total “Members” at 215 
t o  
balance with the Data Base. 
 
During the past 13 years that I have served in this department, several 
Ministries were added or changed to reach out in a more personal and 
helpful  way to our Church Family.  Without our wonderful volunteers 
and church staff, this would not have been possible.  Thank you to 
those who have helped me over the years with the Ministries of the Mem-
bership Department.  Following is a report of those involved in 2004: 
 
• Baptisms – Pastor Rich and Pastor Jenny 
• Bereavement/Illness Meals - Doris Smith  
Church Meal Functions (Manna) - Bonnie and Glen Williams, Martin and 
Ikuyo Baynes, Mary Ann Fairall, Pat Graham, Esther Martosoetjipto, Chris-
tine Raines, Greg and Christine Robins, Andrea Robichaud, Doris Smith, Jess 
Stephens, Steve Victorson and Pat and Gary White. 
      
• Fellowship Fund – The Membership Department gave out $3323.71 to help peo-

ple purchase medications, eye glasses,  pay rent and receive needed 
counseling.  You can give to this fund by writing “Fellowship Fund” and 
the amount on your giving envelope. 

      
• Food Pantry – Dave Wilson gave out 140 bags of food to people who came 

to the church asking for food.   
 You can give to this ministry by writing “Fellowship Fund” and the 
amount on your giving envelope.   
  
• Hospital/Home Visitation – Pastor Rich, Pastor Jenny and Ola Brown. 
• Prayer Chain – Betty Hastings, telephone and Jim Lovelace, e-mail. 
• Good Samaritans – George Garcia, Ellen Imhof,  Ed Liang, Glen Stowell 

and Steve Victorson. 
Good Samaritans, Relieving Caregivers – Geneva Ash, Ola Brown, Barbara 
Chicks, Virginia Gehman, Donna Hampton, Ellen Imhof, Betty Korte, Vera Mas-
ters, Lynn Martin, Gladys McFarland, Virginia Newcomb, Shirley O’Kelly, 
Marge Ratcliff, Dottie Reaves, Helen Rodolari, and Rusty Webber. 
      
 
• Shut-in Visitation and Communion – Pastor Rich, Pastor Jenny and Helen Rodolari. 
• Shut-in Tape Ministry – Carolyn Elbert, Dorothy Depew, Gayle Wilson 

and Ron Wilcox. 
• Sunday Morning Fellowship – Doris Smith and others who bring cookies 

and help setup and clean up. 
• Edge Fellowship – Lisa Robinson and her volunteers. 



 

 

 
Statement of Income and Expense       
(Consolidated)       
         
    2004   2003  
Income    Jan-Dec   Jan-Dec  

         
 General Fund Income  375,865    354,095   

 Designated Fund Income  121,741    52,810   
 Memorials Fund Income  597    18,318   
 Missions Fund Income  47,934    45,807   
         

Total Income   546,137    471,029  
         
         

Expense         
 General Fund Expense       
  Payroll Expense  204,758    197,189   

  Staff Expense  35,028    20,022   
  Membership  1,514    1,810   
  Evangelism  12,676    9,196   
  Magnification  5,403    7,159   
  Property  71,997    62,848   
  Maturity  17,938    13,926   
  Finance  12,617    16,099   
 Other Funds       

  Designated Fund  138,956    88,387   

  Missions Fund Ex-  31,150    44,439   
         

Total Expense   532,037    461,074  
         

Net Income    14,099    9,955  
         
         

Comments:        
         
Once again, the Lord has been very faithful to Santa Clara First Baptist Church.  We were able to complete a  
couple major property projects yet still have overall income for the year.  We ended the year with a strong cash 

balance and will be able to use this surplus to offset our 2005 budget spend-    
         
Missions giving increased in 2004 by 4%.       
         
We are again trusting in God to continue to provide financially for our church and programs.  
         
         

Allyson Lageschulte 
Treasurer  



 

 

AMERICAN BAPTIST WOMEN'S MINISTRIES OF SANTA CLARA 
 
 

Purpose: ABW Ministries of Santa Clara continues to be a vital part of 
the ministry and mission of Santa Clara First Baptist Church 
through circles, special events and mission projects 

 
Circles: Three circles meet monthly, for fellowship, to support missions, 

and do projects. A fourth circle was formed, which met in the even-
ing, but it disbanded after several months. 

 
Special Circle Meetings: A tea was held in the spring to raise funds for 

the Special Project of ABW Ministries of the West, mission work in 
Laos. In September all the circles met for a salad luncheon with 
Mylinda Baits, missionary to Costa Rica, as the speaker. 

 
Workdays: A white cross workday was held most months. During several 

meetings bandages were rolled. In the fall shoe boxes were wrapped 
to be filled for Operations Christmas Child. The women filled about 
125 boxes, and many more were wrapped and distributed to the 
church members to fill. 

 
Special Events: There were 5 special events during the year when all 

women of the church were invited. First was the Scholarship Lunch-
eon in March. The Mother's Day Tea was in May. A visit to the Sea-
farer's Ministry of the Golden Gate new headquarters in Oakland 
was in June. There was a fall kickoff in October when Jerilyn Light-
foot shared about being the mother of a marine in Iraq and the gifts 
for the Seafarers were packed in ditty bags. The Christmas lunch-
eon was in December. 

 
Donations/gifts: In 2004 $1,163.60 was given to Love Gift, $1,328.70 was 

raised for ABW Ministries of the West scholarship program, $479.29 
was sent for Special Project. And Christmas gifts were sent to vari-
ous missionaries. One circle always sends a box of candy. 

 
White Cross: Many items, such as clothes and school supplies were do-

nated and sent to Curtis Park Community Center. Some of these 
items were made and other purchased. The cost of the postage, oth-
er items that were sent, and cash donations, was $488.37. About 100 
Bandages were rolled and sent to The Democratic Republic of the 
Congo. 

 
Other Projects: Christmas gifts for the Seafarer's of the Golden Gate 

were collected. Seventy-five bags were packed and taken to their 
headquarters plus an additional box of gifts was delivered. Approxi-
mately 1700 Campbell Soup labels were sent to help the Hopi Indian 
Mission School and 10 pounds of stamps to a hospital in Norway for 
children. 

 
Raising Funds: Most funds came from donations and special projects. The 

women helped with the 2 rummage sales and received a portion of 
the money raised. 

 
Working Together: The leaders of the various women's ministries of the 

church are now working together to try to better meet the needs 



 

 

Envisioning Team 
  
 

The Envisioning Team continued to gather in order to discern a long-range 
(three to five years or more) vision for our church.  At the end of 2004, 
our second year as a team,  we had completed 40 meetings designed to 
guide us in this process which included discussions with the Diaconate and 
open forums with the congregation. 
 
Our church’s mission has not changed, 
 

The purpose of Santa Clara First Baptist Church is to evangelize and  
disciple the people of the Santa Clara Valley. 

 
However, in order to be more effective in this mission to reach our commu-
nity we believe God is calling us to focus on a new vision,  
 
  We will become a church that plants churches. 
 
In order to reach this vision we will focus on two goals for our immedi-
ate future, 
  
  We will invest ourselves in unsaved and unchurched persons 
  In order to help them find Jesus 
. 
  We will multiply our leadership base. 
 
Now the real work begins as we seek to make this dream a reality!  Be-
sides these 2005 vision-path goals that have us reaching towards our 
priorities, we will focus on 
 
• Communicating this vision in worship, small groups, meetings, and other 
written and media-based formats until every member knows and under-
stands this undertaking. 
 
• Empowering the necessary leadership it will take to grow our church 
and develop a new congregation out of our midst. 
 
• Affirming of this vision by the congregation in word and deed. 
 
• Tuning ourselves to stay focused on the path that God has laid out 
for us. 
 
Is this a God sized vision?  Absolutely!  There have been times when we as 
a team wondered if this really is our future as a church and at the 
same time great excitement that God could use Santa Clara First Baptist 
in this powerful way.   
 
We want to be about reaching this valley for the cause of Christ and 
have made the commitment to pursue this vision as God leads us.  Will 
you join us? 
 
 
 
Ikuyo Baynes  Sharon Cintas  David Lageschulte   



 

 

Ministry Department 
 
 
The Ministry Department has spent the past two years helping over 65 
individuals in our congregation find their SHAPE through the Intro to Minis-
try, a 3-hour class held on Sunday afternoons.  It has been so encourag-
ing to see various individuals learn about how God has SHAPED them 
uniquely to do various ministries and to help connect them with those 
areas of ministry. 
 
In 2005 our goal is to encourage more of the congregation to invest an 
afternoon to discover their SHAPE and become connected in some area of 
ministry in the life of our congregation in order to continue to prepare 
our church for the vision God is giving us through the Envisioning Team to 
be a church that plants new churches. 
 
In the Intro to Ministry class we will help you discover your SHAPE.  Your 
SHAPE is defined: 
            S: Spiritual Gift(s) 
            H: Heart (Passion) 
            A: Abilities 
            P: Personality 
            E: Experiences (Life, Educational, Spiritual, etc.) 
 
We will be offering the Intro to Ministry class April 10, June 12, September 
11, and November 13.  Watch the bulletin and Celebrate newsletter for 
specific times and locations. 
 
It has been my honor to serve you as the Deacon of Ministry and to help 
connect several people into various ministries and missions in our church. 
 
 
 
Jay E. Nordgaard 
Deacon of Ministry, Santa Clara First Baptist Church 



 

 

Missions Department 
 

 
God calls each one of us to be missionaries/servants for Him. 
Matt. 28:19-20  “Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing 
them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, and 
teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you.  And surely I am 
with you always to the very end of the age.” 
Matt. 5:16  “In the same way, let your light shine before men, that they 
may see your good deeds and praise your Father in heaven.” 
 
The primary goal of the mission department for 2003 was to “Get SCFBC 
members and attendees involved in God’s Mission to the World”.  Involve-
ment was through prayer, by giving and/or by actually going and doing. 
 
Member and friends of Santa Clara First Baptist Church once again gave 
generously toward programs to spread the Gospel of Christ and provide 
relief to those in need.  We received more than $12,460.52 to support God’s 
work locally, nationally and internationally. 
 
In 2003, a team of six from the New Hope Baptist Church in Limon, Costa Ri-
ca visited with us as a next step in the development of our relationship.  
The group stayed in the homes of our visitors and had many opportunities 
to share with our church family.  They also spent a day at the church 
cleaning and painting. 
 
In July, a team of four from Santa Clara First Baptist Church returned 
to Limon to assist in the construction of restrooms in the pre-
kindergarten and kindergarten classrooms at Centro Educativo 
Baustista de Caribe – the pre-k through fifth grade school ministry of 
the church.  The Mission Costa Rica team included: George Garcia, Bobby 
Ramer, Joel Robinson and Lisa Robinson.  The team stayed with gracious 
hosts from the church and school.  They once again worked hard but 
were rewarded by the continuing development of relationships. 
 
SCFBC also began its relationship with the Emergency Housing Consortium 
(EHC) in 2003.  The EHC is the county’s largest provider of shelter, housing 
programs, and supportive services to homeless individuals, families, and 
youth.  This year we sponsored a Blanket Drive for the agency and 
agreed to participate in a Bowl-a-thon to take place in 2004. 
 
Lisa Robinson 
Missions Department 



 

 

Impact (College/Career) 
  
 
For those people in the church who are college age and young singles, 
this has been an eventful year.  At the beginning of January, 2004 the 
EDGE Bible Study split and we decided to have a Bible Study for college  
students/ young singles, led by Sharon and Jerry Cintas.  Things began 
to grow at the beginning of the summer, and Diana Dodson took over the 
ministry as she came onboard as the Ministry Intern.  In addition,  
Dwight Whipple prayerfully decided to become a mentor in July.   
 

The summer months were busy and we grew together by doing book by 
book studies of the Bible (including Philemon and Colossians) and then by 
joining with the church by doing the Experiencing God series.  We came up 
with a name for our group: Impact, with our goal to make an impact on 
the people around us for Christ.  We had a summer retreat in Tuolumne, 
CA where we spent the weekend discussing community and the bonds that 
God wants to form between Christians.   
 

The fall and winter months were not quite as active as the summer be-
cause the students returned to school but we continued to have social 
outings on Sunday nights after the EDGE service.  Since September we 
have been studying the book of Luke during our Tuesday night Bible Stud-
ies, which we will finish after we complete the Ordinary Day With Jesus 
series.  In Luke we’ve seen Jesus’ heart for the poor and for the lost and 
s o  w e  
continue to focus on ways to serve those around us who need to see Je-
sus.  Many of those in our group participated in the construction and 
production of Bethlehem, which was our main service project for Novem-
ber and December.   
 

Our goal for this year is to support the church’s vision and in doing so 
we plan to continue to encourage and train those in group so that they 
can go out and reach those who need to know the amazing salvation of 
our Lord Jesus Christ.  Our big event is scheduled for May 10, where we 
w i l l  d o  a  b l o o d  d r i v e  o n  t h e  c h u r c h ’ s  
campus in order to serve the community and to reach out to people by 
recruiting them to give blood.  It is our prayer that God would use this 
event to bring glory to His name and more people into His kingdom.  
 
Report on Tijuana Mission Trip: 
 

In December we took a team to Tijuana, Mexico.  We went with an outside 
organization, Global Passion  
Ministries, which is based in Napa.  The six members of our church that 
went were Karena Bertos, Diana Dodson, Karen Fong, Jasmine Jackson, Bob-
by Ramer, and Matt Stephens.  We were joined by eight other  
people from San Jose and Napa.   
 
 

Our mission on the trip was to work alongside a local church in Tijuana 
(Cristo la Roca: Christ the Rock), and our original intent was to do out-
reach dramas to children during the day and attend worship services 
with adults at night.  At the end of the week, we were going to rent a 
hall and show Mel Gibson’s movie, The Passion of the Christ, with Spanish 
subtitles.  God, however, had different plans for our trip.  As soon as we 
arrived, the rains came and instead of doing outreach in the day, our 
team was limited to some indoor activities, such as helping with a leader-
ship training conference that the church was sponsoring that week.   
 


